Disenfranchisement and Suppression of Black Voters in the United States

Derek Hill, Madison Coleman, & Erica Bassett

FOOTNOTES

- 1. "Gerrymandering," *Merriam-Webster*, accessed March 30, 2021, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/gerrymandering.
- 2. "Case Law," *Legal Dictionary*, The Free Dictionary, accessed March 30, 2021, https://legal-dictionary.thefreedictionary.com/Case+Law.
- 3. "Electorate," *Dictionary.com*, accessed March 30, 2021, https://www.dictionary.com/browse/electorate.
- 4. "Voting Rights Act of 1965," *History.com*, last updated January 26, 2021, https://www.history.com/topics/Black-history/voting-rights-act.
- 5. Editors of Encyclopaedia Britannica, "Poll Tax," *Encyclopaedia Britannica*, last updated August 5, 2020, https://www.britannica.com/topic/poll-tax.
- "Literacy Tests," *Dictionary.com*, accessed April 9, 2021, https://www.dictionary.com/browse/literacy-test.
- 7. "Literacy Tests," *National Museum of American History Behring Center*, Smithsonian, accessed April 9, 2021,

https://americanhistory.si.edu/democracy-exhibition/vote-voice/keeping-vote/state-rules-federal-rules/literacy-tests.

- 8. "Voter Apathy," *POLYAS Election Glossary*, POLYAS, accessed April 6, 2021, https://www.polyas.com/election-glossary/voter-apathy.
- 9. Brian Duignan, "Shelby County v. Holder," *Encyclopedia Britannica*, last updated June 18, 2020, https://www.britannica.com/event/Shelby-County-v-Holder.
- **10.** Brian Duignan, "Voter Suppression," *Encyclopedia Britannica*, last updated March 25, 2021, https://www.britannica.com/topic/voter-suppression.
- **11.** "Absentee and Early Voting," *USA.gov*, accessed April 12, 2021, https://www.usa.gov/absentee-voting.
- **12.** "State Laws Governing Early Voting," *National Conference of State Legislatures*, October 22, 2020,

https://www.ncsl.org/research/elections-and-campaigns/early-voting-in-state-elections.aspx#Early %20Voting%20Law%20Table.

- 13. "Absentee and Early Voting," USA.gov, accessed April 12, 2021, https://www.usa.gov/absentee-voting.
- 14. "Safe Seats," *Tutor2u*, accessed April 21, 2021, https://www.tutor2u.net/politics/reference/safe-seats.
- **15.** "Democracy Diverted: Polling Place Closures and the Right to Vote," *The Leadership Conference Education Fund*, September 2019, 23,
 - http://civilrightsdocs.info/pdf/reports/Democracy-Diverted.pdf.
- **16.** "Disenfranchisement," *Cambridge Dictionary*, accessed March 30, 2021, https://dictionary.cambridge.org/us/dictionary/english/disenfranchisement.
- 17. "Who Can and Can't Vote in the US Elections," USA.gov, May 7, 2020, https://www.usa.gov/who-can-vote.
- **18.** Colin McConarty, "The Process of Disenfranchisement," *We're History*, October 21, 2015, http://werehistory.org/disenfranchisement/.
- 19. Duignan, "Voter Suppression.".
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. "Classroom Learning Materials: Voting Rights," *Interactive Constitution*, National Constitution Center, accessed April 5, 2021,

https://constitutioncenter.org/interactive-constitution/learning-material/voting-rights.

22. "Voting and Election Laws," USA.gov, accessed April 5, 2021, https://www.usa.gov/voting-laws.

- 23. "Who Can and Can't Vote in US Elections," USA.gov.
- Danyelle Solomon, Connor Maxwell, and Abril Castro, "Systematic Inequality and American Democracy," *Center for American Progress*, August 7, 2019, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/race/reports/2019/08/07/473003/systematic-inequality-a merican-democracy/.
- 25. Solomon, Maxwell, and Castro, "Systematic Inequality and American Democracy."
- 26. Matt DaRienzo, "Analysis: New and Age-Old Voter Suppression Tactics at the Heart of the 2020 Power Struggle," *The Center for Public Integrity*, October 28, 2020, https://publicintegrity.org/politics/elections/ballotboxbarriers/analysis-voter-suppression-never-wen t-away-tactics-changed/.
- 27. Caleb Jackson, "Black Voters Continue to Face Voter Suppression 155 Years after Juneteenth," *PR Watch*, Center for Media and Democracy, June 19, 2020, https://www.prwatch.org/news/2020/06/13591/Black-voters-continue-face-voter-suppression-155-years-after-juneteenth.
- Christopher Uggen, Ryan Larson, Sarah Shannon, "6 Million Lost Voters: State-Level Estimates of Felony Disenfranchisement, 2016," *The Sentencing Project*, 2016, https://www.sentencingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/6-Million-Lost-Voters.pdf#page=1 8.
- 29. Elizabeth Nix, "What is Juneteenth?" *History.com*, last updated June 18, 2020, https://www.history.com/news/what-is-juneteenth.
- **30.** "US Constitution," *Constitute*, accessed April 5, 2021, https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/United_States_of_America_1992.
- 31. Duignan, "Voter Suppression."
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. "Jim Crow Laws," *History.com*, last updated March 26, 2021, https://www.history.com/topics/early-20th-century-us/jim-crow-laws.
- 34. Duignan, "Voter Suppression."
- 35. Bruce Hartford, "Civil Rights Movement, Voting Rights: Are You 'Qualified' to Vote? Take a 'Literacy Test' to Find Out," *Civil Rights Movement Archive*, accessed April 5, 2021, https://www.crmvet.org/info/lithome.htm.
- 36. "White Only: Jim Crow in America," *Separate is Not Equal*, Smithsonian National Museum of American History Behring Center, accessed April 5, 2021, https://americanhistory.si.edu/brown/history/1-segregated/White-only-1.html.
- 37. Duignan, "Voter Suppression."
- 38. Ibid.
- **39.** "Who Got the Right to Vote When?" *Aljazeera*, last updated August 18, 2020, https://interactive.aljazeera.com/aje/2016/us-elections-2016-who-can-vote/index.html.
- **40.** Olivia Waxman, "'It's a Struggle They Will Wage Alone.' How Black Women Won the Right to Vote," *Time*, last updated August 17, 2020, https://time.com/5876456/Black-women-right-to-vote/.
- Melissa Block, "Yes, Women Could Vote After The 19th Amendment—But Not All Women. Or Men," NPR, August 26, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/08/26/904730251/yes-women-could-vote-after-the-19th-amendment-but -not-all-women-or-men.
- 42. "Introduction to Federal Voting Rights: The Effect of the Voting Rights Act," US Department of Justice Civil Rights Division Voting Section, accessed April 5, 2021, https://epic.org/privacy/voting/register/intro_c.html#note1.
- 43. Solomon, Maxwell, and Castro, "Systematic Inequality and American Democracy."
- 44. Jackson, "Black Voters Continue to Face Voter Suppression 155 Years after Juneteenth."
- 45. "FBI Launches Probe of Virginia Pre-election Calls," *CNN*, November 7, 2006, http://www.cnn.com/2006/POLITICS/11/07/deceptivecalls.va/.
- 46. Newswire Services, "Sec. of Virginia State Board of Elections Finds Widespread Incidents of Voter Suppression," *American Chronicle*, November 6, 2006, https://web.archive.org/web/20080912005439/http://www.americanchronicle.com/articles/16105.
- 47. Duignan, "Voter Suppression."
- **48.** John Schwartz, "Between the Lines of the Voting Rights Act Opinion," *The New York Times*, June 25, 2013,

https://archive.nytimes.com/www.nytimes.com/interactive/2013/06/25/us/annotated-supreme-cour t-decision-on-voting-rights-act.html?_r=0.

- 49. Duignan, "Voter Suppression."
- 50. Grace Panetta, "How Black Americans Still Face Disproportionate Barriers to the Ballot Box in 2020," *Business Insider*, September 18, 2020, https://www.businessinsider.com/why-Black-americans-still-face-obstacles-to-voting-at-every-step -2020-6.
- Rashawn Ray and Mark Whitlock, "Setting the Record Straight on Black Voter Turnout," Brookings, September 12, 2019, www.brookings.edu/blog/how-we-rise/2019/09/12/setting-the-record-straight-on-Black-voter-turno
- ut/. 52. German Lopez, "Voter Suppression Really May have Made the Difference for Republicans in
- Georgia," November 7, 2018, https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/11/7/18071438/midterm-election-results-voting-right s-georgia-florida.
- 53. Panetta, "How Black Americans Still Face Disproportionate Barriers to the Ballot Box in 2020."
- 54. Justin Worland, "How the Trump Campaign Is Trying to Suppress the Black Vote," *Time*, October 22, 2020, https://time.com/5902729/Black-voter-suppression-2020/.
- 55. "ACLU Files Federal Lawsuit Challenging Georgia Poll Tax," ACLU, April 8, 2020, https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/aclu-files-federal-lawsuit-challenging-georgia-poll-tax.
- 56. Emily Conchrane et al., "Postal Service Suspends Changes after Outcry Over Delivery Slowdown," *The New York Times*, last updated February 24, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/18/us/politics/postal-service-suspends-changes.html.
- 57. Merrill Mattews, "The Real Culprit Behind Voter Suppression Is Voter Apathy," *Institute for Policy Innovation*, November 4, 2014, https://www.ipi.org/ipi_issues/detail/the-real-culprit-behind-voter-suppression-is-voter-apathy.
- 58. Sarina Vij, "Why Minority Voters Have a Lower Voter Turnout: An Analysis of Current Restrictions," *American Bar Association*, October 26, 2020, https://www.americanbar.org/groups/crsj/publications/human_rights_magazine_home/voting-in-20 20/why-minority-voters-have-a-lower-voter-turnout/.
- 59. Duignan, "Voter Suppression."
- Frederick Knight, "Georgia Election Fight Shows that Black Voter Suppression, A Southern Tradition, Still Flourishes," *PBS NewsHour*, PBS, October 28, 2018, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/georgia-election-fight-shows-that-Black-voter-suppressiona-southern-tradition-still-flourishes.
- 61. Knight, "Georgia Election Fight Shows that Black Voter Suppression, A Southern Tradition, Still Flourishes."
- 62. Duignan, "Voter Suppression."
- 63. Ibid.
- 64. Ruth Igielnik and Abby Budiman, "The Changing Racial and Ethnic Composition of the US Electorate," *Pew Research Center*, September 23, 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/2020/09/23/the-changing-racial-and-ethnic-composition-of-the-u-s-e lectorate/.
- 65. Panetta, "How Black Americans Still Face Disproportionate Barriers to the Ballot Box in 2020."
- 66. Matt DaRienzo, "Analysis: New and Age-Old Voter Suppression Tactics at the Heart of the 2020 Power Struggle," *The Center for Public Integrity*, October 28, 2020, https://publicintegrity.org/politics/elections/ballotboxbarriers/analysis-voter-suppression-never-wen t-away-tactics-changed/.
- 67. Hannah Gilberstadt and Andrew Daniller, "Liberals Make Up the Largest Share of Democratic Voters, But Their Growth Has Slowed in Recent Years," *Pew Research Center*, January 17, 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/01/17/liberals-make-up-largest-share-of-democratic-voters/.
- Theodore Johnson, "Five Myths about Black Voters," *The Washington Post*, December 6, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/five-myths/five-myths-about-Black-voters/2019/12/06/89 195a7c-1788-11ea-8406-df3c54b3253e_story.html.

- Theodore Johnson, "Why Do Black Voters Support Biden? They Just Want to Beat Trump," *The Washington Post*, May 31, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/why-do-Black-voters-support-biden-they-just-want-to-be at-trump/2019/05/31/74b37ca8-7b33-11e9-8ede-f4abf521ef17 story.html.
- 70. Theodore Johnson, "How the Black Vote Became a Monolith," *The New York Times Magazine*, September 16, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/16/magazine/Black-vote.html.
- 71. "Gerrymandering," *Merriam-Webster*, accessed March 30, 2021, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/gerrymandering.
- 72. Andrew Prokop, "What Is Racial Gerrymandering?" Vox, last updated November 14, 2018, https://www.vox.com/2014/8/5/17991986/racial-gerrymandering.
- 73. "Where Are the Lines Drawn?" All About Redistricting, Loyola Law School, accessed April 7, 2021, http://redistricting.lls.edu/where.php.
- 74. "Winner-Take-All Elections," *Represent Women*, accessed April 7, 2021, https://www.representwomen.org/winner_take_all.
- 75. Douglas Amy, "What Is 'Proportional Representation' and Why Do We Need This Reform?" *FairVote*, accessed April 7, 2021, https://www.fairvote.org/what_is_proportional_representation_and_why_do_we_need_this_refor m.
- 76. "Where Are the Lines Drawn?" Loyola Law School.
- 77. Igielnik and Budiman, "The Changing Racial and Ethnic Composition of the US Electorate," *Pew Research Center*, September 23, 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/2020/09/23/the-changing-racial-and-ethnic-composition-of-the-u-s-e lectorate/.
- David Cottrell, "Using Computer Simulations to Measure the Effect of Gerrymandering on Electoral Competition in the US Congress," *Legislative Studies Quarterly* 44, no. 3 (2019): 487–514. https://doi.org/10.1111/lsq.12234.
- 79. Cottrell, "Using Computer Simulations to Measure the Effect of Gerrymandering on Electoral Competition in the US Congress."
- 80. Olga Pierce and Kate Rabinowitz, "Partisan' Gerrymandering Is Still About Race," *ProPublica*, October 9, 2017, https://www.propublica.org/article/partisan-gerrymandering-is-still-about-race.
- Noah Durst, "Racial Gerrymandering of Municipal Borders: Direct Democracy, Participatory Democracy, and Voting Rights in the United States," *Annals of the American Association of Geographers* 108, no. 4 (January 2018): 938–54, https://doi.org/10.1080/24694452.2017.1403880.
- 82. James Johnson et al., "Racial Apartheid in a Small North Carolina Town," *The Review of Black Political Economy* 31, no. 4 (2004): 89–107, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12114-004-1012-4.
- 83. James Johnson et al., "Racial Apartheid in a Small North Carolina Town."
- 84. Durst, "Racial Gerrymandering of Municipal Borders: Direct Democracy, Participatory Democracy, and Voting Rights in the United States."
- 85. "Felony Disenfranchisement Laws (Map)," *ACLU*, accessed April 8, 2021, https://www.aclu.org/issues/voting-rights/voter-restoration/felony-disenfranchisement-laws-map.
- Chris Uggen et al., "Locked Out 2020: Estimates of People Denied Voting Rights Due to a Felony Conviction," *The Sentencing Project*, October 30, 2020, https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/locked-out-2020-estimates-of-people-denied-votin g-rights-due-to-a-felony-conviction/.
- 87. Jackson, "Black Voters Continue to Face Voter Suppression 155 Years After Juneteenth."
- 88. Ibid.
- Amber Pariona, "US Prison Population by Race," July 18, 2019, World Atlas, https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/incarceration-rates-by-race-ethnicity-and-gender-in-the-u-s.ht ml.
- 90. Keith Rushing, "The Reasons Why So Many Black People Are in Prison Go Well Beyond Profiling," *Huffpost*, last updated August 23, 2011, https://www.huffpost.com/entrv/the-reasons-why-so-many-b b 883310.
- 91. Mark Mauer and David Cole, "Five Myths about Incarceration," *The Washington Post*, June 17, 2011,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/five-myths-about-incarceration/2011/06/13/AGfIWvYH_story.html.

- 92. Robert Joseph Taylor et al., "Everyday Discrimination among African American Men," *Race and Justice* 8, no. 2 (December 2016): 154–77, https://doi.org/10.1177/2153368716661849.
- 93. Felony Disenfranchisement Laws," ACLU.
- 94. "FAQ: Jail vs. Prison," *Prison Fellowship*, accessed June 23, 2021, https://www.prisonfellowship.org/resources/training-resources/in-prison/faq-jail-prison/#.
- 95. Ariel White, "Misdemeanor Disenfranchisement? The Demobilizing Effects of Brief Jail Spells on Potential Voters," *American Political Science Review* 113, no. 2 (February 2019): 311–324, https://doi.org/10.1017/S000305541800093X.
- 96. Ariel White, "Misdemeanor Disenfranchisement? The Demobilizing Effects of Brief Jail Spells on Potential Voters."
- 97. Wendy Sawyer and Peter Wagner, "Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2020," *Prison Policy Initiative*, March 24, 2020, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2020.html.
- Alexandra Olgin, "Early Voting Changes In North Carolina Spark Bipartisan Controversy," NPR, October 17, 2018,

https://www.npr.org/2018/10/17/657928248/early-voting-changes-in-north-carolina-spark-bipartisa n-controversy.

- 99. Rashawn Ray and Mark Whitlock, "Setting the Record Straight on Black Voter Turnout."
- 100. Reid Wilson, "Study: Voters in Black Neighborhoods Face Longer Wait Times," *The Hill*, September 11, 2019,

https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/460965-study-voters-in-Black-neighborhoods-face-longer -wait-times.

- **101.** "Democracy Diverted: Polling Place Closures and the Right to Vote," *The Leadership Conference Education Fund*, September 2019, 23,
 - http://civilrightsdocs.info/pdf/reports/Democracy-Diverted.pdf.
- **102.** "Democracy Diverted: Polling Place Closures and the Right to Vote," *The Leadership Conference Education Fund.*
- **103.** Elena Mejia Lutz, "Report: Texas Has Closed Most Polling Places since Court Ruling," *The Texas Tribune*, November 4, 2016,

https://www.texastribune.org/2016/11/04/report-texas-holds-highest-number-polling-place-cl/.

104. Alexia Fernandez Campbell, "Indiana Has Made It Harder for People to Vote," *The Center for Public Integrity*, October 16, 2020,

https://publicintegrity.org/politics/elections/us-polling-places/indiana-has-made-it-harder-for-peopl e-to-vote/.

- 105. M. Keith Chen, "Racial Disparities in Voting Wait Times: Evidence from Smartphone Data," The Review of Economics and Statistics (December 2020): 1–27, https://doi.org/10.1162/rest a 01012.
- 106. Stephen Fowler, "Why Do Non-White Georgia Voters Have To Wait In Line For Hours? Too Few Polling Places," NPR, October 16, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/10/17/924527679/why-do-nonWhite-georgia-voters-have-to-wait-in-line-

https://www.npr.org/2020/10/17/924527679/why-do-nonWhite-georgia-voters-have-to-wait-in-linefor-hours-too-few-polling-pl.

107. Jonathan Rodden, "Anderson et al. v. Raffensperger et al., Case No. 1:20-cv-03263-MLB. United States District Court for the Northern District of Georgia," *Democracy Docket*, August 31, 2020, 5,

https://www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/45/2020/08/Expert-Report_Long-Lin es.pdf.

108. "Cutting Early Voting is Voter Suppression," *ACLU*, accessed April 8, 2021,

https://www.aclu.org/issues/voting-rights/cutting-early-voting-voter-suppression.

109. Zachary Roth, "Black Turnout Down in North Carolina after Cuts to Early Voting," *NBC News*, November 7, 2016,

https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/2016-election-day/Black-turnout-down-north-carolina-after-cut s-early-voting-n679051.

110. Roth, "Black Turnout Down in North Carolina after Cuts to Early Voting."

- **111.** Sean Young, "For Early Voting, One Size Doesn't Fit All," *ACLU*, May 2, 2014, https://www.aclu.org/blog/voting-rights/promoting-access-ballot/early-voting-one-size-doesnt-fit-all
- **112.** Mike Brickner, "Why Won't Ohio Politicians Let People Vote Early?" *ACLU*, September 20, 2012,

https://www.aclu.org/blog/voting-rights/fighting-voter-suppression/why-wont-ohio-politicians-let-pe ople-vote-early.

- 113. Campbell, "Indiana Has Made It Harder for People to Vote."
- 114. "The Voting Experience in 2020," *Pew Research Center*, November 20, 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2020/11/20/the-voting-experience-in-2020/.
- 115. Panetta, "How Black Americans Still Face Disproportionate Barriers to the Ballot Box in 2020."
- **116.** Major Garrett, "How Mail-In Ballot Challenges and Long Lines Impact Minority Voters," *CBS News*, October 30, 2020,

https://www.cbsnews.com/news/mail-in-ballot-challenges-long-voting-lines-disproportionately-imp act-minority-voters/.

- 117. Michael Wines, "Some Republicans Acknowledge Leveraging Voter ID Laws for Political Gain," *The New York Times*, September 16, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/17/us/some-republicans-acknowledge-leveraging-voter-id-laws -for-political-gain.html.
- 118. Knight, "Georgia Election Fight Shows that Black Voter Suppression, A Southern Tradition, Still Flourishes."
- 119. Matt Barreto, Stephan Nuño, and Gabriel Sanchez, "Voter ID Requirements and the Disenfranchisement of Latino, Black and Asian Voters," *CiteSeer*, 2007, https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/legal-work/63836ceea55aa81e4f_hlm6bhkse%2 81%29.pdf.
- 120. "Debunking the Voter Fraud Myth," *Brennan Center for Justice*, January 31, 2017, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/debunking-voter-fraud-myth.
- 121. Knight, "Georgia Election Fight Shows that Black Voter Suppression, A Southern Tradition, Still Flourishes."
- 122. Wines, "Some Republicans Acknowledge Leveraging Voter ID Laws for Political Gain."
- 123. Camila Domonoske, "US Appeals Court Finds Texas Voter ID Law Discriminates against Minority Voters," *NPR*, July 20, 2016,

https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2016/07/20/486776853/u-s-appeals-court-finds-texas-vo ter-id-law-discriminates-against-minority-voters.

124. Vann Newkirk II, "A Court Strikes Down Texas's Voter ID Law for the Fifth Time," *The Atlantic*, August 24, 2017,

https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/08/a-court-strikes-down-texass-voter-id-law-for-t he-fifth-time/537792/.

- 125. Lauren Heller, Jocelyn Miller, and E. Frank Stephenson, "Voter ID Laws and Voter Turnout," Atlantic Economic Journal 47 (2019): 147–157, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11293-019-09623-8.
- 126. Enrico Cantoni and Vincent Pons, "Strict ID Laws Don't Stop Voters: Evidence from a US Nationwide Panel, 2008–2018," National Bureau of Economic Research, 2019, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w25522/w25522.pdf.
- 127. Linda Qiu, "Black Voter Turnout Exceeds White Voter Turnout, Even in States with Strict ID Laws, Pundit Claims," *Poltifact*, July 17, 2014, https://www.politifact.com/factchecks/2014/jul/17/jason-riley/Black-voter-turnout-exceed-White-vot er-turnout-eve/.
- 128. Sarina Vij, "Why Minority Voters Have a Lower Voter Turnout: An Analysis of Current Restrictions," ABA, June 26, 2020, https://www.americanbar.org/groups/crsj/publications/human_rights_magazine_home/voting-in-20

https://www.americanbar.org/groups/crsj/publications/human_rights_magazine_home/voting-in-20 20/why-minority-voters-have-a-lower-voter-turnout/.

- 129. Barreto, Nuño, and Sanchez, "Voter ID Requirements and the Disenfranchisement of Latino, Black and Asian Voters."
- **130.** Zoltan Jahnal, Nazita Lajevardi, and Lindsay Nelson, "Voter Identification Laws and the Suppression of Minority Votes," *The Journal of Politics* 79, no. 2 (April 2017): 363–379,

https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/full/10.1086/688343?casa_token=qAHhvfE6yaEAAAAA%3 AIA6s_Bg7s4m2JfSodsSINrofp1dCK11Z7fgZVNJaL5-ArI12dea1zC-Jok7q5ZMs-SWDIK6Uhl8C.

 Justin Grimmer et al., "Obstacles to Estimating Voter ID Laws' Effect on Turnout," The Journal of Politics 80, no. 3 (July 2018): 1045–1051,

https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/10.1086/696618.

- **132.** "Civic Education," *Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy*, last updated August 31, 2018, https://plato.stanford.edu/entries/civic-education/.
- 133. "High School Civics Linked to Voting, Political Knowledge," *Center for Information & Research on Civic Learning & Engagement*, January 17, 2013, https://circle.tufts.edu/latest-research/high-school-civics-linked-voting-political-knowledge.
- 134. Elan Hope and Robert Jagers, "The Role of Sociopolitical Attitudes and Civic Education in the Civic Engagement of Black Youth," *Journal of Research on Adolescence* 24, no. 3 (September 2014): 460–470, https://doi.org/10.1111/jora.12117.
- 135. Hope and Jagers, "The Role of Sociopolitical Attitudes and Civic Education in the Civic Engagement of Black Youth."
- 136. Ibid.
- **137.** Joseph Kahne and Ellen Middaugh, "Democracy for Some: The Civic Opportunity Gap in High School," *Center for Information & Research on Civic Learning & Engagement*, February 2008, https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED503646.pdf.
- 138. Ashley Jeffrey and Scott Sargrad, "Strengthening Democracy with a Modern Civics Education," *Center for American Progress*, December 14, 2019, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-k-12/reports/2019/12/14/478750/strengthenin g-democracy-modern-civics-education/.
- 139. Christopher Uggen, Jeff Manza, and Melissa Thompson, "Citizenship, Democracy, and the Civic Reintegration of Criminal Offenders," *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 605, no. 1 (2006): 281–310, https://doi.org/10.1177/0002716206286898.
- "Voting Irregularities in Florida during the 2000 Presidential Election," United States Commission on Civil Rights,

https://www.usccr.gov/pubs/vote2000/report/exesum.htm#:~:text=Approximately%2011%20percent%20of%20Florida,derived%20from%20county%2Dlevel%20data.

- 141. Ruth Igielnik and Abby Budiman, "The Changing Racial and Ethnic Composition of the US Electorate."
- 142. Christopher Uggen and Jeff Manza, "Democratic Contraction? Political Consequences of Felon Disenfranchisement in the United States," *American Sociological Review* 67, no. 6 (2002): 777, https://doi.org/10.2307/3088970.
- 143. Brennan, "Increasing Voter Turnout in Local Elections," *National Civic Review*, National Civic League, July 19, 2021,

https://www.nationalcivicleague.org/ncr-article/increasing-voter-turnout-in-local-elections/.

144. Born, "Increasing Voter Turnout: What, If Anything, Can Be Done?" *Civic Engagement*, Stanford Social Innovation Review, April 25, 2016,

https://ssir.org/articles/entry/increasing_voter_turnout_what_if_anything_can_be_done.

- 145. David Cottrell, "Using Computer Simulations to Measure the Effect of Gerrymandering on Electoral Competition in the US Congress," *Legislative Studies Quarterly* 44, no. 3 (2019): 487–514, https://doi.org/10.1111/lsq.12234.
- 146. "House—Live Election Results," *New York Times,* 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/elections/2012/results/house.html.
- 147. Sam Wang, "The Great Gerrymander of 2012," *New York Times*, February 2, 2013, https://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/03/opinion/sunday/the-great-gerrymander-of-2012.html?referrin gSource=articleShare.
- 148. Javier Rodriguez et al., "Black Lives Matter: Differential Mortality and the Racial Composition of the US Electorate, 1970–2004," *Social Science & Medicine* 136 (2015): 190–192, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.04.014.
- 149. Anthony Jamal Phillips and Natalie Deckard, "Felon Disenfranchisement Laws and the Feedback Loop of Political Exclusion: The Case of Florida," *Journal of African American Studies* 20, no. 1 (2015.): 1–18, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12111-015-9314-0.

- **150.** Phillips and Deckard, "Felon Disenfranchisement Laws and the Feedback Loop of Political Exclusion: The Case of Florida."
- **151.** David Kirk et al., "The Impact of Residential Change and Housing Stability on Recidivism: Pilot Results from the Maryland Opportunities through Vouchers Experiment (MOVE)," *Journal of Experimental Criminology* 14 (2018): 213–226, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11292-017-9317-z.
- 152. Angela Behrens, Christopher Uggen, and Jeff Manza, "Ballot Manipulation and the 'Menace of Negro Domination': Racial Threat and Felon Disenfranchisement in the United States, 1850–2002," American Journal of Sociology 109, no. 3 (2003): https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/full/10.1086/378647?casa_token=xcoEGGYTpGkAAAAA% 3AWErFut7mhR-Yhz4ZWPMCKuitjtIzEtDAJogynDKHHJAmdO_g45RnYoWZU8vUBVITrSefH4aX Lvs.
- **153.** Phillips and Deckard, "Felon Disenfranchisement Laws and the Feedback Loop of Political Exclusion: The Case of Florida." See footnote 145.
- **154.** Behrens, Uggen, and Manza, "Ballot Manipulation and the 'Menace of Negro Domination': Racial Threat and Felon Disenfranchisement in the United States, 1850–2002."
- 155. Danyelle Solomon, Connor Maxwell, and Abril Castro, "Systematic Inequality and Economic Opportunity," Center for American Progress, August 7, 2019, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/race/reports/2019/08/07/472910/systematic-inequality-e conomic-opportunity/
- **156.** "Lower Class Mobilization and Stat Welfare Policy in the Era of Welfare Reform," *UKCPR Discussion Paper Series*, UK Center for Poverty Research, 2003, https://uknowledge.uky.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1096&context=ukcpr papers.
- 157. Phillips and Deckard, "Felon Disenfranchisement Laws and the Feedback Loop of Political Exclusion: The Case of Florida."
- **158.** Vincent Hutchings and Nicholas Valentino, "The Centrality of Race in American Politics," *Annual Review of Political Science* 7 (2004): 383–408, https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/full/10.1146/annurev.polisci.7.012003.104859# i3.
- Michael Rosino and Matthew Hughey, "Who's Invited to the (Political) Party: Race and Party Politics in the USA," *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 39, no. 3 (2016): https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/01419870.2016.1096413?casa_token=xhKprng6Bq wAAAAA%3AyLjzUDNBBNweBPvVLclgyTsYM4vKhcjngUNClW1jnXAyykZzJ-3wrtN6OAy7RuLIV vXJCgijTdpC; Christopher Sebastian Parker, "Race and Politics in the Age of Obama," *Annual Review of Sociology* 42 (2016): 217–230, https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-081715-074246.
- 160. Gilberstadt and Daniller, "Liberals Make Up the Largest Share of Democratic Voters, But Their Growth Has Slowed in Recent Years."
- 161. Hutchings and Valentino, "The Centrality of Race in American Politics."
- 162. Donald Kinder and Nicholas Winter, "Exploring the Racial Divide: Blacks, Whites, and Opinion on National Policy," American Journal of Political Science 45, no. 2 (2001): 439–456, https://www.jstor.org/stable/2669351?casa_token=cSn8FY7u9fQAAAAA%3A06C2nMe04COktco XS0vIIEGipZf9HAEYs3WBirG5uha4MOzRI6zLipaTQXDVZxJyq9nwcyEZoyqIAZjsvtJZCecw1RkK 83y_2nAq-9pGV-5HbjN15nY&seq=2#metadata_info_tab_contents.
- **163.** Riley Dunlap, Aaron McCright, and Jerrod Yarosh, "The Political Divide on Climate Change: Partisan Polarization Widens in the US," *Environment: Science and Policy for Sustainable Development* 58, no. 5 (2016): https://doi.org/10.1080/00139157.2016.1208995.
- 164. Cierra Dei Stewart, "Racial Disenfranchisement and Its Impact on Political Participation In the United States," honors thesis, University of Dayton, 2020,
- https://ecommons.udayton.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1284&context=uhp_theses. 165. Stewart, "Racial Disenfranchisement and Its Impact on Political Participation In the United
- States."
 166. Gilberstadt and Daniller, "Liberals Make Up the Largest Share of Democratic Voters, But Their Growth Has Slowed in Recent Years."
- **167.** "Section 1: Growing Ideological Consistency," in *Political Polarization in the American Public,* Pew Research Center, June 12, 2014, https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2014/06/12/section-1-growing-ideological-consistency/.

- 168. Dara Kam, "Former Florida GOP Leaders Say Voter Suppression Was Reason They Pushed New Election Law," *Palm Beach Post*, updated November 27, 2013, https://www.palmbeachpost.com/article/20121125/news/812021098.
- 169. Kam, "Former Florida GOP Leaders Say Voter Suppression Was Reason They Pushed New Election Law."
- **170.** Paru Shah and Robert Smith, "Legacies of Segregation and Disenfranchisement: The Road from *Plessy* to *Frank* and Voter ID Laws in the United States," *Journal of the Social Sciences* 7, no. 1 (2021): 134–146,

https://www-jstor-org.erl.lib.byu.edu/stable/10.7758/rsf.2021.7.1.08#metadata_info_tab_contents. 171. Shah and Smith, "Legacies of Segregation and Disenfranchisement."

- Kenny Whitby and George Krause, "Race, Issue Heterogeneity, and Public Policy: The Republican Revolution in the 104th US Congress and the Representation of African-American Policy Interests," *British Journal of Political Science* 31, no. 3 (2001): 555–572, https://www.jstor.org/stable/3593289?casa_token=zHjWnkLj0TUAAAAA%3Ac0_9HtMh5TtjRFybP -4L2A-rnpWlo8eBw2CXNUm0ILkIP9sMhv0wnEHhBqqlgI_9p_dJNPUoDWZP6k8ymABBAQrmnlx 7rBqtqWewR1GdTBKn iieE3q&seg=12#metadata info tab contents.
- 173. "Partisan Antipathy: More Intense, More Personal," Pew Research Center, October 10, 2019, https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2019/10/10/partisan-antipathy-more-intense-more-personal/.
- 174. Behrens, Uggen, and Manza, "Ballot Manipulation and the 'Menace of Negro Domination': Racial Threat and Felon Disenfranchisement in the United States, 1850–2002."
- 175. "Press Statements," NAACP, July 2021,

https://www.naacp.org/latest/naacp-statement-on-endorsements-of-political-candidates-or-parties/

176. "NAACP 2018 Annual Report," NAACP, 2018,

https://img1.wsimg.com/blobby/go/8ade2f99-9e4d-4af9-b0c0-cf7e2fe6ffe0/downloads/NAACP%2 02018%20Annual%20Report.pdf?ver=1598201881618.

- 177. Rashawn Ray and Mark Whitlock, "Setting the Record Straight on Black Voter Turnout."
- 178. Lopez, "Voter Suppression Really May have Made the Difference for Republicans in Georgia."
- **179.** "Our Story: About Fair Fight Action," *Fair Fight*, accessed June 8, 2021, https://fairfight.com/about-fair-fight/.
- 180. "Our Story: About Fair Fight Action," *Fair Fight*.
- 181. Debbie Elliott, "Stacey Abrams Spearheads 'Fair Fight,' A Campaign against Voter Suppression," *NPR*, February 21, 2020,

https://www.npr.org/2020/02/21/806103885/stacey-abrams-spearheads-fair-fight-a-campaign-agai nst-voter-suppression.

182. Steven Nelson, "Who Is Stacey Abrams and How Did She Sway Georgia Election Results?" *New York Post*, November 6, 2020,

https://nypost.com/2020/11/06/who-is-stacey-abrams-and-how-did-she-sway-georgia-election-res ults/.

183. "Georgia President Results," CNN, accessed June 8, 2021,

https://www.cnn.com/election/2020/results/state/georgia/president.

184. Erin Delmore, "Stacey Abrams Is 2020's Election Star—Can She Turn Georgia Blue, Again, in 2021?" *NBC News*, November 18, 2020,

https://www.nbcnews.com/know-your-value/feature/stacey-abrams-2020-s-election-star-can-she-turn-georgia-ncna1248104.

185. "2020 Election Results Georgia: How Did Stacey Abrams Affect the 2020 Election?" *People Hype*, November 13, 2020,

https://www.peoplehype.com/2020/11/13/how-did-stacey-abrams-affect-the-2020-election/.

- 186. "About FairVote," FairVote, accessed June 8, 2021, https://www.fairvote.org/about.
- 187. "Gerrymandering," *FairVote*, accessed June 8, 2021,

https://www.fairvote.org/gerrymandering#gerrymandering_key_facts.

188. "Details about Ranked Choice Voting," *FairVote*, accessed June 8, 2021,

https://www.fairvote.org/rcv#where_is_ranked_choice_voting_used.

189. Andrew Spencer, Christopher Hughes, and Rob Richie, "Escaping the Thicket: The Ranked Choice Voting Solution to America's Redistricting Crisis," *Cumberland Law Review* 46,

no. 2 (2015–2016): 377–424,

https://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/cumlr46&div=19&id=&page=.

- 190. "H.R.1—For the People Act of 2021," *Congress.gov*, accessed June 8, 2021,
- https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/1.
- **191.** "H.R.1—For the People Act of 2021," *Congress.gov.*
- 192. Daniel Weiner and Gareth Fowler, "The For the People Act: Separating Fact from Fiction," Brennan Center for Justice, May 13, 2021, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/people-act-separating-fact-fiction?ms=g ad_for%20the%20people%20act%202021_522026824737_8626214133_126275776310&gclid= CjwKCAjwqvyFBhB7EiwAER786UOUTg5UAdIoJIzVztTEsSN1JnlpVMS2fhEqzFSlfZr0HrdubiL-Z BoCpI4QAvD BwE.
- **193.** Chris Uggen et al., "Locked Out 2020: Estimates of People Denied Voting Rights Due to a Felony Conviction," *The Sentencing Project*, October 30, 2020, https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/locked-out-2020-estimates-of-people-denied-votin g-rights-due-to-a-felony-conviction/.